
Speech by CE at Hongqiao International
Economic and Trade Forum parallel
session on “Trade and Innovation” in
Shanghai (English only) (with
photos/video)

     Following is the speech by the Chief Executive, Mrs Carrie Lam, at a
parallel session of the Hongqiao International Economic and Trade Forum on
the theme "Trade and Innovation" in Shanghai today (November 5):

Your excellencies, distinguished guests, ladies and gentlemen,
 
     Good afternoon. It's a great pleasure to be here today for the inaugural
China International Import Expo and the Hongqiao International Economic and
Trade Forum. It's an even greater personal pleasure for me to join this
platform with several state leaders, especially speaking after the Prime
Ministers of Croatia and Malta, as these two beautiful countries were within
my trade portfolio when I headed the Hong Kong Economic and Trade Office
based in London over a decade ago. The fact that Hong Kong, a 7.4 million-
population economy in Asia, would like to reach out to so many countries
thousands of miles apart is, I hope, a good indication of the importance we
attach to free trade.

     This parallel session is on trade and innovation, and the topic –
"Seizing the Opportunity of the Fourth Industrial Revolution and Promoting
New Drivers for Trade Growth" – is certainly timely and promising. In his
book "The Fourth Industrial Revolution" published in 2016, Professor Klaus
Schwab, Founder and Executive Chairman of the World Economic Forum, reminded
us that we are at the beginning of a revolution that is fundamentally
changing the way we live, work, and relate to one another. By the same token,
President Xi Jinping said in his speech in May this year, at the Academician
Meeting of the Chinese Academy of Sciences and the Chinese Academy of
Engineering, that science and technology have never as profoundly affected
the country's future and destiny and the people's welfare as it has today.

     True, while the exact impact of technological advances such as AI,
robotics, Internet of Things, big data, etc, has yet to be fully grasped, we
are already seeing major changes, or disruptions, in how we conduct business,
arrange transactions, make payments, and even interact with each other. These
changes inevitably have placed unprecedented demands on governments and
institutions charged with planning and managing the economy and looking after
the welfare of the people, ranging from education to health care. Technology
can and will create winners and losers. If governments don't get it right, if
we can't stay on top of the innovation and technology curve, if we can't
ensure inclusion, our industries, our workers, our societies, will pay the
price. Some shared understanding amongst governments is particularly crucial
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if we are to find collective win-win solutions.
 
     Hong Kong is acutely aware of the critical importance of innovation and
technology in today's world, and we are focusing on developing innovation and
technology not only as a new driver for our economic growth, but also for
applications in managing our city and looking after our elderly. I have
therefore put in place an ambitious, eight-pronged strategy to drive Hong
Kong's innovation and technology movement three months after I took office
last July. These include increasing resources for R&D; pooling together
technology talent; providing investment funding; providing technological
research infrastructure; reviewing existing legislations and regulations;
opening up government data; promoting innovation in government procurement
and strengthening popular science education. We are also moving ahead on a
comprehensive Smart City Blueprint for Hong Kong. 
 
     We are investing heavily on the above. Over the past 15 months, the
HKSAR Government has committed a total of US$10 billion to support the above-
mentioned strategy. In addition, we have halved the profits tax rate to a
single digit of 8.25 per cent to support SMEs and start-ups while
incentivising private businesses to invest in R&D through super tax
deductions. Our goal is to double Hong Kong's R&D expenditure from the
current 0.73 per cent to 1.5 per cent of our GDP within a period of five
years. 
 
     We know that Hong Kong cannot do it all alone. Part of the funding
committed is for setting up two research clusters, one for healthcare
technology, the other for artificial intelligence and robotics at the Hong
Kong Science Park. Institut Pasteur from France, the RWTH Aachen University
of Germany as well as the Guangzhou Institute of Biomedicine and Health and
the Institute of Automation in Beijing under the Chinese Academy of Sciences
have already expressed interest in joining the clusters to strengthen
collaboration with Hong Kong. 
 
     Equally important, we are strengthening our co-operation with Mainland
China on innovation and technology. In September, we entered into a
comprehensive Arrangement with the Ministry of Science and Technology of the
nation, which will serve as an action guide and framework for us to take
forward the various co-operation initiatives in such areas as scientific
research, development of platforms, nurturing of talents and transfer of
results.  
 
     There is also the Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macao Greater Bay Area, which
comprises Hong Kong, Macao and nine other cities in the Guangdong province.
Leveraging on Hong Kong's unique strengths under "One Country, Two Systems"
while emphasising on complementarity of the cities, Hong Kong is destined to
play an important role in the Bay Area's rise as Asia's Silicon Valley. 
 
     Technological advancement will no doubt drive growth in trade. From
railways and steamships to the computer, technology has long renewed trade
and the economic and social growth it can stimulate. The technologies of this
21st century, from artificial intelligence and blockchain to the Internet of



Things and so much more, will surely reshape and re-imagine global trade. The
rise of e-commerce is a case in point. And we have heard from the World Bank
President in his speech this morning on how e-commerce has helped to lift
people out of poverty in a province in China. I am sure later on we will hear
more from Jack Ma of Alibaba. Global retail e-commerce sales reached US$2.3
trillion last year, up 25 per cent over 2016. At the same time, trade will
create demand for products and services, which will in turn provide the
incentive for innovation. 
 
     The WTO's "World Trade Report 2018," focusing on how global commerce is
being transformed by digital technologies, also sees great promise in the
future of trade. The Report notes that trade could grow by 1.8 to two
percentage points more a year until 2030, thanks to plummeting trade costs
realised by new technology.    
 
     The potential is there for all to see, but in order to realise it, free
trade has become ever more important. As a founding member of the World Trade
Organization, Hong Kong has over the years been one of the freest and most
open economies in the world. We have benefitted immensely from free trade for
decades, which is instrumental in developing Hong Kong into the international
trade and business centre as it is today. It is the reason why we continue to
promote free trade, both by supporting the rule-based multilateral system,
and expanding our network of free trade agreements. 
 
     We are naturally concerned by the unstable and fluctuating international
trade environment, coupled with the rise of unilateralism in recent months. 
As world leaders gather here in Shanghai for the inaugural China
International Import Expo, I believe that this is an excellent opportunity
for us to re-affirm our commitment to free trade, and make sure that we and
our future generations will be able to reap the full benefits of the Fourth
Industrial Revolution. I look forward to working with you all on that front. 
 
     I wish the China International Import Expo and the Hongqiao
International Economic and Trade Forum every success. Thank you very much.



    

Transcript of remarks by STH

     Following is the transcript of remarks by the Secretary for Transport
and Housing, Mr Frank Chan Fan, at a media session after attending the
meeting of the Legislative Council Panel on Housing today (November 5):

Reporter: The residents in Tung Chung are suffering because of the influx of
tourists. What do you have to say to them?

Secretary for Transport and Housing: We would be trying to do whatever we can
to relieve their stress in terms of the influx of tourists to Tung Chung, and
therefore we are looking into the possibility of whereabouts we can move the
bus station. At the same time, we have to make sure that there would be
sufficient space for the passengers to queue and make sure that the queuing
is safe in terms of traffic.

(Please also refer to the Chinese portion of the transcript.)

BFAC appreciates Government efforts in
assisting trades to pursue I&T and R&D

The following is issued on behalf of the Business Facilitation Advisory
Committee Secretariat:
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     The Business Facilitation Advisory Committee held its 38th meeting today
(November 5). At the meeting, members received a briefing from the Innovation
and Technology Commission (ITC) on the various types of support available to
the trade, and noted the World Bank's Doing Business 2019 Report released on
October 31.
 
     The ITC briefed the Committee on the different funding schemes under the
Innovation and Technology Fund which can help boost innovation and technology
(I&T) capability in the manufacturing and services industries. The Committee
was also briefed on the enhanced tax deduction measure for research and
development (R&D) expenditure. The measure aims to encourage more investment
by enterprises in local R&D projects in order to promote R&D activities and
groom relevant talents in Hong Kong. Members were supportive of the enhanced
tax deduction measure. They also said they appreciated the Government's
continuous efforts in assisting the trades in the application of I&T, as well
as in pursuing R&D with a view to enhancing their competitiveness.
 
     Regarding the Doing Business 2019 Report, the Chairman of the BFAC, Mr
Wong Ting-kwong, said, "We are highly encouraged that Hong Kong moved one
place up this year and was ranked the fourth on the ease of doing business
globally. This is a recognition of the Government's good work in business
facilitation." The Committee also expressed its appreciation of the
commitment and achievements of the bureaux and departments in further
enhancing their business licensing services under the "Be the Smart
Regulator" Programme.
 
     The Committee also noted the work of its three task forces:
 
Wholesale and Retail Task Force (WRTF)
———————————————
* With effect from August 2018, operators selling prepacked ready-to-eat food
requiring hot holding by means of vending machines were required to obtain a
permit from the Food and Environmental Hygiene Department (FEHD).
Appreciating the FEHD's efforts in discussing with the trade before
implementing the licensing control, the WRTF also supported the relevant
control, which would help ensure food safety and protect public health.
 
* The Dutiable Commodities (Amendment) Ordinance 2018 will come into effect
on November 30, 2018. Under the Ordinance, no person shall sell or supply
intoxicating liquor to minors in the course of business, or sell intoxicating
liquor through vending machines. The WRTF welcomed the legislation, which
would protect young people from the influence of alcohol. It also appreciated
the Department of Health's efforts in preparing guidelines to facilitate the
compliance of the trade, as well as its publicity work on the legislation
through various channels.
 
Food Business and Related Services Task Force (FRSTF)
————————————————————–
* The FEHD, the Fire Services Department, the Buildings Department and the
Independent Checking Unit of the Transport and Housing Bureau reviewed the
food business licence application procedures and proposed to implement



measures to help applicants obtain full licences in a timely manner. Relevant
departments also reviewed the existing procedures on the processing of
applications for layout plan alterations and proposed enhancement measures.
The FRSTF welcomed the departments' efforts to address the trade's concern.
 
Task Force on Business Liaison Groups
——————————————-
* The Task Force on Business Liaison Groups noted that a number of
facilitation measures will be implemented progressively in 2018-19, including
facilitating the trade in applying for installation of improvised sprinkler
systems in premises located in old composite buildings to meet licensing
requirements, facilitating licence applications for purpose-built hotels, and
providing greater flexibility for club operators to alter their seating
layout to suit operational needs.
 
     Papers of the Committee meeting are available at
www.gov.hk/en/business/supportenterprises/bf/advisory/index.htm for public
access.

Case of ginkgo seed poisoning under
CHP investigation

     The Centre for Health Protection (CHP) of the Department of Health is
today (November 5) investigating a case of ginkgo seed poisoning and hence
reminded members of the public not to consume large amounts of ginkgo seeds.

     The case involves a 38-year-old woman, who developed dizziness, nausea,
tremor, headache and abdominal pain about one and a half hours after
consuming around 50 to 60 fried ginkgo seeds purchased from a street hawker
in Prince Edward on November 3. The patient was admitted to United Christian
Hospital yesterday (November 4) and was discharged after treatment on the
same day. She has been in a stable condition all along.

     "Natural toxins are present in a wide variety of plants, some of which
are commonly consumed as food, including ginkgo seeds. Ginkgo seeds contain
toxins which are mainly neurotoxic. Vomiting, irritability and tonic or
clonic convulsions are the typical symptoms in ginkgo seed poisoning and
usually begin one to 12 hours after ingestion. Children are especially
susceptible to this type of food poisoning. In severe cases where large
amounts have been taken or in susceptible individuals, loss of consciousness
and death may occur," a spokesman for the CHP explained.

     "It has been reported that ingestion of 10 to 50 pieces of cooked ginkgo
seeds at one time can cause acute poisoning in humans. The unripe and
uncooked seeds are more toxic and the toxicity is reduced after cooking," the
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spokesman added.

     The spokesman appealed to the public not to consume raw ginkgo seeds and
should limit the intake. Particular attention should be given to children,
the elderly and individuals with poor health conditions. If symptoms of
poisoning develop, they should immediately consult medical professionals for
advice and prompt treatment.

Update on cluster of Parainfluenza
Virus Type 3 cases in Siu Lam Hospital

The following is issued on behalf of the Hospital Authority:

     Regarding an earlier announcement on a cluster of patients infected with
Parainfluenza Virus Type 3 in a female ward for severe intellectual
disability, the spokesperson for Siu Lam Hospital made the following update
today (November 5):
 
     One more patient (aged 54) in the ward has presented with respiratory
symptoms. Appropriate viral tests were arranged for the patient and the test
results were positive for Parainfluenza Virus Type 3. The patient concerned
is being treated under isolation and is in a stable condition.
 
     Admission to the ward has been suspended and restricted visiting has
been imposed. Infection control measures have already been stepped up
according to established guidelines. All other patients in the ward are under
close surveillance.
 
     The case has been reported to the Hospital Authority Head Office and the
Centre for Health Protection for necessary follow-up.
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